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As we approach the end of a remarkable and 
memorable year for the Rugby community all over the 
world I am writing with huge thanks for continuing 
commitment to the Arnold Foundation.

‘If you will, they can’ has played a major part in 
our 450th anniversary celebrations and it is our 
greatest hope that, in time, all Rugbeians and friends 
will consider including the School or the Arnold 
Foundation in their Wills. And it’s so very easy to do 
with a simple message to the Development Team 
stating a commitment to make the inclusion in your 
next or first Will. I hope very much that you will join 
me, and so many others, in making this commitment 
for the future.

Our Arnold Foundation students achieved 
magnificent results in public exams over the summer, 
outperforming the rest of the School in many 
areas. The XX leavers have gone on to first choice 
universities including Edinburgh, Imperial and UCL 
and eight new students have joined the School. Our 
rigorous entry requirements mean that academic 
standards have been raised and this is supported by 
a first class tutor team in School. We are building for 
the future in all areas of the programme and work 
continues to identify new partner organisations, 
principally education charities and schools in the 
maintained sector, which share our aspiration 
and ambition for talented young people from 
disadvantaged backgrounds who would benefit  
most from a boarding education at Rugby School.

 

One of the highlights of 2017 was our annual Donors’ 
Lunch preceded by a memorable Arnold Foundation 
Lecture given, for the first time, by a former Arnold 
Foundation student Dr Michael Mather (C 06-08). It 
was incredibly moving to hear Michael speak of how 
he developed confidence at Rugby, nurtured by the 
opportunity of an Arnold Foundation place, and was 
able to achieve his ambition of becoming a doctor. We 
wish him and all our Arnold Foundation Ambassadors 
every success as they embark on their careers.
 
Thanks to the involvement of our donors and 
the commitment of the School team, the Arnold 
Foundation remains a revolutionary programme 
unique to Rugby and continues to make an enormous 
contribution to the lives of so many at the School.
 
As we move on from the School’s 450th Anniversary 
we will build on all the connections made and 
friendships renewed during this special year and look 
forward to the next milestone as we celebrate the 
15th anniversary of the Arnold Foundation in May.

Barry O’Brien
Chairman of the Arnold Foundation Board
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If you will, they can
We would be delighted if all 
Rugbeians, parents and friends 
would join our 450 by leaving a gift 
in their Wills. More information 
on our legacy programme can be 
found on page 3 and further details 
of how to give on the back page.

Original artwork by Arnold Foundation student in the XX

Our aim is simple 
We want to send children from 
every part of society out to the best 
universities and then out into a 
world in which they are outstanding.

“Life at Rugby has 
taught me how to be 

more resilient and most 
of all independent in 

everything I do.”

Arnold Foundation student in the E Block
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The 450th Anniversary has provided a fantastic opportunity to give many of our 
regular events a new twist. This was very much in evidence at the City Dinner, in 
March, where 300 Rugbeians and friends were hosted by Lord Thomas of Cwmgiedd 
in the main Hall of Middle Temple. The opulent surroundings were a perfect backdrop 
to the dinner while the School Choir brought an added touch of Rugby to the heart of 
the City.

The inaugural Boomer Lunch, for those who left the School 50 or more years ago, 
also took place this year. The lunch in the Collingwood Centre was a great success 
with some returning to the School for the first time since leaving. After lunch guests 
were offered tours of the School and their old House, with many commenting on the 
change 50 plus years had wrought.

Scottish Friends of Rugby School have enjoyed several opportunities to meet in 
2017, firstly at their annual Reception, held in Edinburgh in February at the New 
Club. Further gatherings took place over the summer as Scottish Friends supported 
those Rugby students taking two plays to the Edinburgh Fringe. The confidence and 
maturity of the excellent performances of the students brought fabulous reviews in the 
press and the opportunity to see Rugby School students performing in Edinburgh was 
hugely appreciated.

Celebrating the  
School’s Anniversary

American Friends of Rugby School were treated to the rare opportunity to hear the 
Rugby School Choir on American turf in February, as the Choir had been invited 
to perform at Carnegie Hall. Their tour on the East Coast of America included a 
number of performances in Connecticut and a concert at the General Theological 
Seminary, New York. The talent of the singers was much remarked upon: “the choir 
were flawless and there were comments from so many people on the quality and 
professionalism of their performance”.

With the Global Pass landing in the USA over the summer there were many 
occasions to gather with passes in California, Denver, Boston, New York, 
Washington, Atlanta, Palm Beach, Chicago, Minneapolis, Cincinnati, Nashville, 
and, of course, Rugby Tennessee. The Global Pass ball certainly had an eventful 
time in the United States as American Friends sought novel ways to celebrate the 
ball’s visit, including surfing in California, a drop goal ‘over’ the Hollywood sign, 

visits to the United Nations and Times Square in New York and the Martin Luther 
Memorial in Atlanta, a mention in the Palm Beach Post and a moments rest at the 
desk of Thomas Hughes in Rugby, Tennessee, the utopian community founded by 
Hughes in 1880.

In the Autumn a small but energetic group of intrepid American Friends undertook 
the challenge of cycling 450 miles down the Californian Coast to celebrate the 
450th Anniversary. With the hospitality of Rugbeians en route providing many 
welcome opportunities to visit local distilleries and wineries, share stories and make 
new friends, the challenge was completed in a remarkable six days of gruelling 
peddling. And all with only a small amount of ridicule directed at the participant 
who rode an electric bike throughout!

www.americanfriendsofrugbyschool.net

American Friends of Rugby School

A particular focus for Hong Kong Friends of Rugby School this year was the Global Pass, 
with several unusual celebrations planned to celebrate the Ball’s stay in Hong Kong, all 
energetically overseen by Paddy Smyth (SF 81-83). A week of special events saw passes 
in a helicopter above Hong Kong Harbour, in the Hong Kong Stock Exchange, during 
the Hong Kong Sevens Tournament and at many other iconic locations including the 
Exhibition Centre where the Hong Kong Arnold Foundation students took their passes. 
Hong Kong Friends then joined the Head Master and his wife for a special cocktail party 
at the Hong Kong Club; a wonderful evening celebrating Rugby School.

The final event of the year was the Annual Dinner held on Friday 27 October at  
the Jockey Club organised and hosted by the Chairman Stacey Wong (SH 83-86).  
It was a great evening “excellent food, superb venue and a delight to catch up with 
those attending”.

www.hongkongfriendsofrugbyschool.net

Hong Kong Friends 
of Rugby School

Throughout 2017 we have been encouraging 
Rugbeians and other friends to remember 
Rugby School or the Arnold Foundation for 
Rugby School in their Wills. A number of 
events have been kindly held by Rugbeians 
throughout the year to enable us to promote 
this message. 

Chude Chidi-Ofong (Sh 85-90) hosted 
Rugbeians in London at Chai Ki owned by 
Rohit Chugh (Sh 85-87), whilst Rugbeians in 
Birmingham were welcomed to the Bishop’s 
Croft by the Bishop of Birmingham, David 
Urquhart (K 65-70). Dick Esslemont (W 55-59) 
also treated Rugbeians on the South Coast to a 
splendid afternoon tea at the Priory in Wareham.

Thank you so much to all those who have 
generously hosted events, and those who have 
pledged to remember Rugby School in their 
first or next Will.

If you will, they can
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We were delighted that the Arnold Foundation Lecture, held in September, was given, for the first time, by a 
former Arnold Foundation student. Dr Michael Mather (C 06-08) joined Rugby in the LXX, from a small mining 
village in Northumberland. After Rugby, Michael trained at Durham and Newcastle universities, undertaking 
an elective at John Hopkins Hospital in Baltimore USA. At qualification after his return to England he secured a 
coveted position as an Academic Foundation Doctor in the North of England.

Now, as an active clinical-academic and aspiring otologist, Michael is combining clinical training with a portfolio 
of biomedical research activities, where his main focus is mucosal immunology and middle ear disease. Michael 
is hoping to establish his own research group and continue his work generating novel treatments for complex or 
recurrent otitis media as we enter the post-antibiotic world.

Michael delivered a fascinating lecture that carefully balanced his own experience on becoming a junior doctor 
with his current research. The Macready Theatre was packed as he credited Rugby with giving him the “initial 
aspiration to change to the medical course”, having originally embarked on a Natural Sciences degree, while also 
helping him “develop as a person”. His thoughtful reflections were powerful and well received, while the many 
aspiring medics gathered welcomed the opportunity to learn from his own experience.

Those Rugbeians and friends who attended were able to continue their discussions as they joined Michael and 
other Ambassadors for the annual Arnold Foundation Lunch. Held to thank all donors to the Arnold Foundation 
and those who have pledged to remember Rugby School in their Wills, guests heard from current beneficiaries of 
Arnold Foundation awards and the latest news from former students.

Arnold Foundation Lecture and Lunch

Ten Arnold Foundation Ambassadors graduated from University this summer:

Arnold Foundation Ambassador News

It was with tremendous sadness that we learnt 
of the death of Khadija Saye (St 08-10), in 
Grenfell Tower in June. Khadija joined Rugby 
School in the LXX as an Arnold Foundation 
student, having been referred to us by 
IntoUniversity. A promising and thoughtful 
emerging artist, Khadija had been particularly 
thrilled to exhibit her work at the 2017 Venice 
Bienniale. Our thoughts remain with Khadija’s 
family and friends. 

“Rugby was the place that allowed me explore the 
arts and gave me the confidence to pursue it as 
more than just a hobby.” Khadija Saye April 2017

Khadija Saye

•	� Stefan Voinea (W 11-13) graduated from 
Abertay University in Forensic Science and is 
now embarking on an MSc in Marketing and 
International Finance.

•	� Alex Astley-Jones (W 06-11) graduated from 
Nottingham Trent with a degree in Architectural 
Technology. He is now working as a Trainee 
Architect.

•	� Agnes Traore (St 10-12) completed her Nursing 
degree at Cardiff University and is currently a Staff 
Nurse at the Royal Brompton Hospital.

•	� Ollie Akinboro (St 10-12) achieved her degree in 
Biomedical Sciences from Sheffield. She is working 
in London for a year while applying to read 
Medicine.

•	� Amir Jarada (W 12-14) graduated from Queen 
Mary’s University, London in Mechanical 
Engineering. He has started an MSc in 
Management and LSE.

•	� Kayleigh Roberts graduated in Mechanical 
Engineering from Nottingham. She is now  
working for KPMG.

•	� Steve Fernandes (K 09-14) is travelling before 
starting work, after graduating in Mechanical 
Engineering from Brunel University.

•	� Tenzin Kunkyab (SF 11-13) has graduated from 
Maastricht University with a Natural Sciences 
degree. He is now undertaking postgraduate  
study in Science and Business in Zurich.

•	� Kevin Phekanan (W 08-13) has completed 
his Master’s in Business Management at the 
University of Kent and is now teaching English  
in Thailand before returning to the UK in the  
New Year.

•	� Eunseog Lee (W 05-10) has graduated from his 
Music Composition Master’s from Hertford  
College, Oxford.
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£20.7

Finding the right students for Arnold Foundation Awards is vital. Candidates undergo a rigorous selection  
process to ensure they are able to meet Rugby’s high academic requirements and demonstrate a genuine need  
for boarding.

Excellent relationships with our partner organisations, including IntoUniversity, East Side Young Leaders, Royal 
National Children’s SpringBoard Foundation and Hawick High School have been established and nurtured 
ensuring that candidates are put forward who will truly benefit from a Rugby boarding education and will thrive 
at the School. New relationships are actively sought, and we reach out to organisations across the country that 
work with disadvantaged children including sports clubs and community groups. Of course, some students still 
approach us individually, having found out about the opportunity independently. 

Those candidates that pass initial assessment are invited to the School, with their families where possible, to 
undertake further interviews and testing. For some, an overnight stay at the School might be suggested. This is 
a competitive process and concludes with a final interview with the Chairman of the Arnold Foundation Board, 
the Deputy Head (Pastoral) and other senior staff at the School. Means testing confirms eligibility for Arnold 
Foundation Awards, and this continues to be tracked during a student’s time at Rugby. Successful candidates are 
expected to embrace the two way nature of the award and contribute fully to life at Rugby.

This comprehensive process ensures that those Arnold Foundation students who join the School in September are 
not only right for Rugby, but Rugby is right for them.

Recruitment

An outstanding commitment to pastoral care is at the heart of the Arnold Foundation and we understand that the 
decision to attend boarding school can be as daunting for parents as the students themselves. 

Additional pastoral care for Arnold Foundation students is provided through their ARNOLD FOUNDATION 
TUTOR. A team of 11 tutors, all members of teaching staff, are managed by the Senior Tutor, Colette O’Mahoney. 
They work closely with the pastoral systems in place in each House, providing important additional support for 
Arnold Foundation students. Usually associated with one boarding House the tutors are able to understand fully 
the needs and backgrounds of their tutees and can be quick to provide specific support or identify any issues that 
might arise.

As well as regular meetings with their tutors, Arnold Foundation students are invited to a weekly Arnold 
Foundation Break and termly supper gathering which provide a valuable opportunity to meet with their peers and 
members of the Tutor and Development Teams.

The PARENT LIAISON TEAM are led by Caroline Gladstone; a Rugby parent herself for the past 15 years. The 
team are on hand to ensure that Arnold Foundation parents have all the information they may need, and are able 
to answer questions some parents may not feel comfortable asking the School. With a wealth of experience, they 
are easily able to provide advice. 

Pastoral Support

Arnold Foundation students are expected to embrace the two way nature of their award and many are 
encouraged to develop their musical, dramatic or sporting talents training with additional lessons or team 
tours. In fact, Arnold Foundation students are invited to apply for places on the non-essential trips offered 
to all students; a small fund is set aside each year and some funded trips are awarded following 
a competitive application process. And although initially, we thought that anonymity 
would be important for this group of students within Rugby School, it became 
clear that these young people take an enormous pride in their award and speak 
comfortably and openly about being an Arnold Foundation student.

“This summer I was fortunate to receive funding to attend the Global 
Young Leader’s Conference in America – a ten day programme that takes 
place every year in Washington DC and New York. The purpose of the trip 
was to teach young people aged between 15-18 leadership skills whilst 
gaining a global perspective from our peers and international officials we 
met. … It was a truly international gathering with people coming from all 
over Africa, the Caribbean, Asia and so many more places. In the space of 
ten intense but thought provoking days I encountered some of the nicest 
and most confident young people.”  
Arnold Foundation student in the XX

“I was part of a trip that went to India to carry on the tradition, 
begun in the year before, of Rugby students aiding Tibetan 
refugees. Rugby and Tibet’s relationship begun in the 1910s when 
four Tibetan boys came over to study at Rugby. We were involved with 
many projects helping Tibet Charity India such as teaching English to Tibetan 
refugees and aiding the nurses on their rounds looking after elderly Tibetans. 
The experience was truly eye opening and made me much more aware of the 
privileges I take for granted in England. … I was exposed to stories about 
the Chinese occupation of Tibet. One man, to escape Tibet, trekked over the 
Himalayan mountains for over a month; this determination to follow his 
own faith has made me much more appreciative of my own. … The trip 
to India was a life changing experience that I was privileged to be a 
part of.”  
Arnold Foundation student in the XX

“During the past few years I have learnt a lot. I have faced a lot of 
obstacles such as homesickness, learning to be independent, difficulties in 
communicating with other people etc, but through endurance and overcoming these 
difficulties, I have become a better person and I have matured. I have learnt to be brave 
and to face challenges positively. I learnt to see every challenge as a new opportunity, 
and I have learnt that it can bring you an entirely new and different experience.” 
Arnold Foundation student in the LXX

“When you are surrounded by hard working, enthusiastic students, you tend to feel left out 
if you aren’t doing the same and it’s that positive social conformity that is the backbone of 
450 years of Rugbeian success.”  
Arnold Foundation student in the XX

Arnold Foundation Students

Proven ability 
to find the right 

students

Long term 
commitment to 

pastoral support

While the students and operational aspects of the Arnold Foundation are managed by the School, the strategy 
is guided by the Arnold Foundation Board which meets termly, setting targets for student numbers, providing 
support to partner organisations and recommending new partners, having oversight of the pastoral care and 
raising the funds. We are currently seeking new Board Members who will be advocates of the Arnold Foundation 
programme across the whole School community. If you would like to know more about Board membership we 
would be delighted to hear from you. Please contact the Chairman of the Arnold Foundation Board, Barry O’Brien 
via development@rugbyschool.net or 01788 556 139.

Strategic Direction

As Arnold Foundation students leave Rugby for University or Gap Years, they are invited to become Ambassadors 
and make a formal commitment to remaining engaged with Rugby School, keeping us updated with news, 
attending events and returning whenever they can to speak with current pupils. Undoubtedly, they are the best 
advocates of this excellent and important programme and we are immensely proud of their achievements.

“I actually felt like teachers believed in me or cared about who I was. In my old school I hardly ever felt 
challenged in class which led to me talking in class and reduced effort. In normal London schools as a young 
black boy you could either be smart and not good at sports or good at sports and not deemed intelligent. I was 
both and teachers hated me for the confidence that it brought me. My head teacher told me that I was a typical 
black boy that would end up working at Tesco’s!” 
Izaak Williams (C 08-13). Izaak is now working for Brisqq and has just started his own tech company.

“Rugby, much like many elite schools, is often seen as a place of privilege. Whilst the school does benefit from excellent 
resources, attending Rugby can be a truly humbling experience. The school’s ethos is strongly geared towards helping 
the community as well as those less fortunate than you. The Arnold Foundation, which I am proud to have been 
a beneficiary of, is a perfect example of this. In addition to the bursary programme, Rugby taught me about the 
importance of giving back in other, non-monetary ways and I learnt that a little kindness goes a long way.”  
Bartek Zakrezewski (W 07-09). Bartek has now started his own Financial Exchange business in London and has 
pledged donations both from himself and the company.

What Rugby instilled in me, is that you are capable of much more than the baseline.  With Rugby you’re not 
just expected to focus on academia, it’s much wider than that, where you’re encouraged to build in extra-
curricular activities.  This has stayed with me beyond my time at Rugby, where it’s now not enough to just 
study or to just work, but it’s important to throw yourself at opportunities that are around you, and if they’re 
not around you, to seek them out.
Olivia D’Souza (B 07-12). Livy is now a Graduate Engineer at WSP Parsons Brinckerhoff

Arnold Foundation Ambassadors
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Rugby is one of the UK’s leading co-educational 
boarding schools, founded in 1567, which maintains 
the tradition of innovation in all areas. It is an all round 
School which values academic excellence, service to 
the community and which seeks to broaden access and 
promote tolerance and understanding.

STUDENTS
In 2017/18 Rugby has 809 students between the ages 
of 11-18, of whom approximately 80% are boarding. 
There are 15 senior houses: 8 for boys and 7 for girls 
including 2 day houses and a separate day house for 
junior (11-13) students. The current boy: girl ratio is 
54:46.

TEACHING STAFF
With 118 teaching staff, Rugby’s current student: 
teacher ratio is 8:1.

FEES
At September 2017, Rugby’s fees are £11,584/term; 
£34,752 p.a. for boarders and £7,268/term, £21,804 
p.a. for day students (at 13+).

SCHOLARSHIPS AND BURSARIES
In 2016/17 almost 278 students (34.6% of the total) 
received a scholarship or bursary at an estimated cost 
of £3.1 million.

FINANCES
• �	� The School’s June 2017 consolidated Balance Sheet 

showed net assets valued at £185.3 million, including 
School properties (at net book value) of £38 million 
and investments (at market value) of £150.2 million. 

• �	�� The annual cost of running the School is 
approximately £26 million and the objective 
of meeting this from gross fee income is being 

achieved. The major elements of annual costs are 
teaching (approximately 40% of total), student 
welfare (17%), premises (27%) and support (16%). 

• �	� In 2016/17, the School’s consolidated net incoming 
resources after scholarships, bursaries and prizes of 
£3.1 million was £2.4 million.

• �	� A full copy of the School’s audited accounts may be 
obtained from the Charity Commission’s website 
(www.charity-commission.gov.uk) or by writing to 
the Bursar at the School’s registered address.

2017 Facts & Figures
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The current cost of supporting one boarding 
student through the Arnold Foundation for Rugby 
School is £37,250. This is calculated at 100% 
fees with provision for essential extras including 
uniform, laptop, books and course trips.
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RUGBEIAN DONORS 
BRADLEY	
Ralph Tanner	 B 35-39
George Raine	 B 48-52
John Hooper	 B 48-52
Brian McConnell	 B 50-54
David Tallon	 B 54-58
Peter Wigley	 B 58-62
Jeremy Howarth	 B 58-63
Jeremy Davies	 B 68-73
John Li	 B 69-72
Bill Krarup	 B 74-78
Simon Cleverly	 B 76-80
Kenneth Lau	 B 83-86
Miklós Tóth	 B & Tu 89-94
		
COTTON	
Alec Bateson	 C & Tu 38-43
Richard Bowes	 C 45-50
Ian Tegner	 C 47-51
Graham Bourne	 C 48-53
Charles Faulkner	 C 53-54
David Dixon	 C 55-60
Martin Lee-Warner	 C 57-61
Christopher Storey	 C 58-62
Colin Reisner	 C 59-64
Michael Smith	 C 59-64
Rowan Jackson	 C 61-66
Simon Penniston	 C 65-70
Robert Satow	 C 73-77
Brian Ip	 C 75-80
		
CRESCENT	
Sue Evans	 Cr 79-81
Arabella Stuart	 Cr 79-81
Flora McLean	 Cr 83-85
		
DEAN	
Lucinda Holmes	 D 78-80
Lorna Robson	 D 78-80
Amanda Kentish Barnes	 D 79-81
Sarah Landale	 D 79-81
Harriet Woollard	 D 84-86
Lucy Hoosenally	 D 88-90
Stephanie Maguire	 D 90-92

KILBRACKEN	
Christopher Simpson	 K 43-47
John Twallin	 K 46-51
Giles Currie	 K 47-52
Charles Barker Bennett	 K 49-53
Jeremy Skinner	 K 50-55
Captain Richard Channon	 K 51-56
Michael Attenborough	 K 53-58
John Hall	 K 54-59
Michael Butt	 K 56-61
The Rt. Revd David Urquhart	 K 65-70
Jonathan Buttery	 K 72-76
Peter Jachym	 K 73-74
James Nicol	 K 73-77
Charlie Foreman	 K 76-80
Andrew Given	 K 76-81
Stephen Jones	 K 77-81
Robin Fletcher	 K 79-84
Phil Bass	 K 91-93
		
MICHELL	
Dick Sargent	 M 38-43
The late Mr Oliver Jessel	 M 43-47
Christopher Bourne	 M 48-53
The Rt Hon the Lord David Hope	M 52-56
Paul Milner	 M 71-75
Chris Howe	 M 72-77
Bimal Kantaria	 M 83-88
Rick Seabrook	 M 86-91
Neil Crombie	 M 89-94

SCHOOL FIELD		
Hugh Walker	 SF 38-43
Tom Acton	 SF 38-43
John Hughes	 SF 45-50
Nigel Oakley	 SF 47-52
John Hess	 SF 47-52
Jack Whinney	 SF 48-52
Angus Crichton-Miller	 SF 53-58
Michael Anderson	 SF 55-59

Tom Ziola	 SF 71-72
Adam Osborn	 SF 81-86
Chris Hartley	 SF 92-97
		
SCHOOL HOUSE	
Freddie fforde	 SH 02-07
Benn Goulding	 SH 41-45
John Leathes	 SH 41-45
Toby Owen	 SH 42-46
Peter Brown	 SH 45-51
The late Sir Ewen Fergusson	 SH 45-51
Nigel Buchanan	 SH 47-52
John Jeffrey	 SH 48-52
Michael Roberts	 SH 50-55
Christopher Roberts	 SH 50-55
Clive Bowring	 SH 51-55
Denis Higginbotham	 SH 51-56
Stephen Fontes	 SH 52-57
Peter Roberts	 SH 54-59
John Lyde	 SH 56-59
John Newton	 SH 61-65
Jim Whitcomb	 SH 68-72
Michael Whitcomb	 SH 70-74
Rupert Hunter	 SH 74-79
Dennis Wen	 SH 75-78
Jonathan Dougall	 SH 75-80
The Hon the Lord Patrick Spens	SH 81-86
Stacey Wong	 SH 83-86
James Leaver	 SH 84-89
Jasjeev Kandhari	 SH 85-90
Gordon Millichap	 SH 87-89
Harjeev Kandhari	 SH 87-92
		
SHERIFF		
Ian Ferris	 Sh 40-44
Sandy Stephen	 Sh 40-45
The late Mr Graeme Anton	 Sh 45-49
Sir Gilbert Roberts	 Sh 47-52
Derek Denis-Smith	 Sh 48-53
Chris Woodd-Walker	 Sh 49-54
Robert Vallings	 Sh 57-61
Captain Chris Wreford-Brown	 Sh 59-63
The Rev John Hamilton	 Sh 63-67
Simon Evans	 Sh 70-75
Alexander Anton	 Sh 73-77
Andrew Flory	 Sh 79-84
Andrew Beardon	 Sh 85-90
Karim Anjarwalla	 Sh 87-89
Darren Hedley	 Sh 88-92

SOUTHFIELD	
Monique Yu Tsang	 S 86-88
Rhiannon Williams	 Ma + S 97-04

STANLEY	
David Innes	 St 36-41
Barry Reed	 St 45-49
Michael Thomas	 St 50-55
John Butler	 St 51-55
Peter Berners-Price	 St 56-61
Berkeley Stewart	 St 58-63
Anthony Herbert	 St 60-65
Stuart Laing	 St 61-66
David Coubrough	 St 68-73
Stephen Johnson	 St 70-74
Peter Coward	 St 75-79
David Charlton	 St 76-81
Rashid Hoosenally	 St 84-89
		
TOWN HOUSE	
Walter Holland	 T 42-47
John Duffy	 T 45-50
David Gray	 T 49-54
David Draper	 T 50-54
Howard Stanworth	 T 58-63
Simon Bower	 T 75-80
Richard Denno	 T 76-80
Hugh Evans	 T 76-81
Tim Day	 T 83-88
Henry Plumptre	 T 98-03
		
TUDOR	
Michael Roberts	 Tu 57-61
Michael Cockerton	 Tu 61-65
Alan Warner	 Tu 63-68
Dick Howe	 Tu 64-65
Robin Courtenay	 Tu 75-80

Charles Cockerton	 Tu 89-94
Oscar Chow	 Tu 91-93
Tris Baker	 Tu 92-97
		
WHITELAW	
Alan Smith	 W 42-47
Dick Esslemont	 W 55-59
Roger Hines	 W 56-61
Bill Baldwin	 W 57-61
Melville Guest	 W 57-62
Dick Haldane	 W 60-65
Derek Leach	 W 64-68
Mike Migdoll	 W 68-71
Robin Staunton	 W 70-75
Anthony Jacomb-Hood	 W 72-76
David Firth	 W 74-78
Michael Firth	 W 74-78
Matthew Clarke	 W 76-81
Tom Hamilton	 W 96-01
John Bradley	 W 99-01

PARENT DONORS
Present and past

Ben and Stephanie Adams
Karim and Parveen Anjarwalla
Alexander and Susan Anton
Simon and Julia Appell
Bill Baldwin
Claire Barnes and Simeon Rudin
Peter and Brenda Berners-Price
Christopher and Juliet Bourne
Richard Bowes
David and Sue Cattermole
Richard and Sonia Channon
Michael Cockerton
Lady Conant
Graham Coombs
Peter and Victoria Coward
Robin and Johanna David
Tim and Lucy Day
Richard and Hannah Denno
Patrick and Alison Derham
David Draper
Hugh and Sue Evans
Ian and Jeanie Falconer
Michael and Katherine Firth
David and Carol Firth
Jun Fu and Lu Ping Xu
Jeremy and Jane Green-Armytage
Dick and Jennifer Haldane
Steven and Tamara Hardman
Howard and Philippa Hastings
Ivan Hatvany
Adrian and Lucinda Holmes
Rashid and Lucy Hoosenally
The Hon Alex and Jane Howard
Nimfa Humphrey
Rupert and Steph Hunter
Kazuhiko and Naho Kamada
James and Amanda Kentish Barnes
Peter and Anne Kilvert
Sue Kirby
Lars and Kitty Knudsen
Bill and Jacqueline Krarup
Derek and Eva Leach
Bill and Jenny Leslie
Deborah Lowther
Anne Malin
Kynan and Philippa Massey
Brian McConnell
Peter and Yuhong Meads
Shahkar and Maika Mossaheb
Roy and Tina Mosvold
Barry and Sue O’Brien
Miles and Sandra Odell
Harvey and Shirley Orrock
Richard and Grace Palmer
Simon and Iona Parker
David and Fiona Price
James and Tracey Rigby
Michael Roberts
Marc and Karen Romain
Miles and Julia Ruffell
Robert and Jo Rusling
Paul and Myfanwy Ryan

Charles and Irene Smith
Edward and Debbie Speed
The Hon the Lord Patrick Spens
Christopher and Hilary Storey
David and Gill Tallon
Engin and Aliye Esra Tataroglu
Ian and Meriel Tegner
Reji and Catharine Thanangadan
Michael and Judy Thomas
Robert and Penny Vallings
Emma Vaux
Alan and Sue Warner
Vaughan and Jaqui Wheeler
Peter and Minna Wigley
Rufus and Catherine Williams
Nick and Louise Wirth
Hao Yu and Yan Meng

CHARITIES 
AND TRUSTS 
The American Friends of Rugby School
BSUF
Capital Group Co Charitable Foundation
Christopher Rowbotham Charitable Trust
Lee Hysan Foundation
Sir Edward Lewis Foundation
Spills Hill Charitable Trust
The Hong Kong Friends of Rugby 
School Limited
The Horizon Foundation
The Kandhari Family Foundation
The Keasbey Memorial Foundation
The Old Rugbeian Trust
The Welton Foundation
The Zochonis Charitable Trust

FRIENDS OF 
RUGBY SCHOOL
Juliana Dada
Roger Feneley
Michael Chance
The late Pamela Muirhead

GOVERNORS
AND FORMER 
GOVERNORS
Peter Berners-Price	 St 56-61
The late Sir Ewen Fergusson	 SH 45-51
Lucinda Holmes	 D 78-80
Chris Howe	 M 72-77
Jenny Leslie	
Barry O’Brien	
Simon Penniston	 C 65-70
Miles Ruffell	
Patrick Smulders	
The Rt Revd David Urquhart	 K 65-70

CURRENT AND 
FORMER STAFF
Angela Bamford	
Tim Day	 T 83-88
Patrick Derham	
Peter Kilvert	
Christina Kotsani	
Alix Morley	
David Ray	
The late Mr Brian Rees	
Tony Tiffin	
Kerry Wilson

ARNOLD FOUNDATION DONORS
THE CHARLES 
SHORTO SOCIETY
For those who have included the Arnold 
Foundation or Rugby School in their Will		
	
Keith Abel	 B 77-82
Catherine Abel	
Agnel Agbo	 C 11-16
Ollie Akinboro	 St 10-12
Karim Anjarwalla	 Sh 87-89
John Attwater	 K 85-90
John Avery-Jones	 SF 53-59
Tristan Baker	 Tu 92-97
Richard Ballantine	 B 66-70
Angela Bamford	
Stephen Barclay	 SH 55-59
Claire Barnes	
Nick Barraclough	 SF 80-85
John Bate-Williams	
Dinti Batstone	 D 88-90
Noshin Begum	 Tu 13-15
Michael Bellamy	
Sarah Bellamy
Peter Berners-Price	 St 56-61
The Rt Reverend John Bickersteth	Sh 35-40
Christopher Bourne	 M 48-53
Graham Bourne	 C 48-53
Bob Bradfield	
Peter Brown	 SH 45-51
Nigel Buchanan	 SH 47-52
Michael Butcher	 T 95-00
Jonathan Carr	 M 52-57
Saqlain Choudhary	 M 12-17
Chude Chidi-Ofong	 Sh 85-90
Angus Crichton-Miller	 SF 53-58
Giles Currie	 K 47-52
Yazad Dalal	 C 92-93
Roger Daniel	
Gavin Darlington	 B 62-67
Robin Dauncey	 W 49-53
Ben Davies	 W 13-15
Terry Davies	
Tim Day	 T 83-88
Alison Derham	
Patrick Derham	
Andrew Dingwall-Fordyce	 C 70-75
Anthony Dobell	 M 62-66
David Draper	 T 50-54
Livy D’Souza	 B 07-12
Richard Duckworth	 Sh 83-88
John Duffy	 T 45-50
David Ejim-McCubbin	 K 09-11
Dick Esslemont	 W 55-59
Michael Evans	 B 52-55
Philip Evans	 T 47-52
William fforde	 SH 70-74
Jonas Fieldhouse	 Sh 85-90
Andrew Firth	 W 76-80
David Firth	 W 74-78
Carol Firth	
Michael Fowle	 St 53-58
Simon France	 St 45-50
John Gardner	 Sh 45-49
George Godber	 K 92-97
Anthony Gray	 W 61-65
Brenda Green
Peter Green
William Gueterbock	 Sh 44-48
Jeanette Gueterbock	
Adam Hackett	 St 63-68
David Haines	
Sheeja Haines
The Rt Hon Sir Jeremy Hanley	 K 59-63
Revd Miss Doreen Harrison	
Ivan Hatvany	
Alistair Heagerty	 K 55-60
Darren Hedley	 Sh 88-92
Geoff Helliwell	
Robert Hingley	 SF 73-77
Nicholas Ho	 K 96-01
Lucinda Holmes	 D 78-80
Lucy Hoosenally	 D 88-90
Rashid Hoosenally	 St 84-89
Julliet Hope	 Cr 79-81
Jeremy Howarth	 B 58-63
Christopher Howe	 M 72-77
Ben Howkins	 M 56-60
Jack Inglis	 C 75-79

David Ingram	 B 53-58
Antony Jefferson	 M 36-39
Richard Jewson	 C 65-62
Hugh Johnson	 SF 52-56
Harjeev Kandhari	 SH 87-92
Anthony Kirk-Greene	 Tu 38-42
Christina Kotsani	
Jacqueline Krarup	
Bill Krarup	 B 74-78
Evan Lack	
Stuart Laing	 St 61-66
David Leathers	 St 56-60
Martin Lee-Warner	 C 57-61
Elizabeth Llewellyn-Smith
Henry MacInnes	 M 92-97
Patrick Mackie	 W 51-56
Charles Maisey	 K 65-70
Anne Malin	
Jeremy Marriage	 C 60-65
Alexander Marshall	
Claire Marshall	
Michael Mather	 C 06-08
Jennifer McColl	
Rt Hon Sir Andrew McFarlane	
Lady Susanna McFarlane	
Michael Miller	 SH 41-45
Alix Morley	
Aisha Nageen	 St 11-13
Jeremy Newsum	 Sh 68-72
Ranald Noel-Paton	 St 52-57
Mark Norton	
Barry O’Brien	
Francesca Oroma Odongkara	 G 05-07
Paul Osborne	 SF 10-12
Nick Panitza	 Tu 76-77
Simon Penniston	 C 65-70
Ian Peterson	 SH 41-46
Michael Pillans	 Sh 53-58
Mike Quinlan	 W 65-70
Alison Quinlan	
Salem Qunsol	 W 09-11
Ligia Randall	
Gerry Randall
Lloyd Reeve-Johnson	 T + K 84-89
Julia Richmond	 D 10-15
Hugo Riley	 K 11-16
Elizabeth Roberts	
Sally Rosser	
Nick Sayers	 W 73-77
Charles Shaw	 M 52-56
Jeremy Skinner	 K 50-55
David Smail	 B 76-81
Paddy Smyth	 SF 81-83
Peter Stanbrook	 T 62-67
Antony Stretton	 T 49-54
Mike Sullivan	
Catherine Sullivan	 St 09-11
Robert Swannell	 Tu 64-68
Alastair Sword	 B 78-83
Mark Taylor	
Lady Cigourney Tettey	 B 13-15
Bruce Trentham	 SF 60-64
Michael Thomas	 St 50-55
Agnes Traore	 St 10-12
Robert Vallings	 Sh 57-61
Rosalind Vincent	 D 84-86
Alan Warner	 Tu 63-68
Nick Warner	 W 98-03
Colin White	 T 47-51
Peter Whiteman	 SH 50-55
David Williams	 Sh 49-53
Rhiannon Williams	 Ma + S 97-04
Izaak Williams	 C 08-13
Kerry Wilson	
Bridget Winn	
Paul Wright	 St 51-56
Tom Yuille	 B 44-48
Bartek Zakrezewski	 W 07-09
Paul Zuckerman	 Sh 58-63

PERCIVAL SOCIETY
For those giving more than £50,000		
	
Keith Abel	 B 77-82
Susan and Alexander Anton	 Sh 73-77
Peter and Ali Bennett-Jones	
John Chiene	 SF 50-55
Oscar Chow	 Tu 91-93

Judy and John Collis	 SF 74-76
Angus Crichton-Miller	 SF 53-58
Patrick Dalby in memory of the late 
Colonel Charles Dalby	 C 62-66
Gavin Darlington	 B 62-67
Pat Duncan	
Simon Evans	 Sh 70-75
Michael Fowle	 St 53-58
Lawrence and Beverley Grove	
Peter and Roslyn Howard	
Katie and Stephen Jones	 K 77-81
David Leathers	 St 56-60
John Li	 B 69-72
Simon Moores	
Guy and Anne Morton	
Richard Nelson	 Sh 56-60
Barry and Sue O’Brien	
Thomas and Helen Pütter	
Robert Swannell	 Tu 64-68
Alan Warner	 Tu 63-68
Maria and David Willetts	 W 70-74
Alexander and Fiona Wilmot-Sitwell	
Stacey Wong	 SH 83-86
Barnard Kenneth Hufton Charity	
Lee Hysan Foundation	
The Manor House Charitable Trust	
Sir Edward Lewis Foundation	
The Charles Shorto Charitable Trust	
The Horizon Foundation	
The Welton Foundation	
The Zochonis Charitable Trust	
Wroxall Abbey School Trust	

TAIT SOCIETY
For those giving more than £25,000	
	
Helen and Robert Austin	 Tu 77-82
Lawrence Banks	 SF 52-56
Peter Berners-Price	 St 56-61
Bob and Sarah Bradfield	
Stephen and Melody Brown	
Robin Budenberg	 B 72-76
David Charlton	 St 76-81
Andrew Cowie	 M 63-68
Giles Currie	 K 47-52
Jane and Jake Elmhirst	 B 81-85
Buzz Francis	
Louise and Caspar Hobbs	 C 82-87
Adrian and Lucinda Holmes	 D 78-80
Stephen Johnson	 St 70-74
The Rt Hon the Lord Tom King	 Sh 47-51
John Marston	 Tu 49-53
Euan McAlpine	
Flora McLean	 Cr 83-85
Jeremy Newsum	 Sh 68-72
Tim and Victoria Robinson	
Jeremy Skinner	 K 50-55
Isa Von Hessert	
Monique Yu Tsang	 S 86-88
The Charles Skey Charitable Trust	
The Kandhari Family Foundation	

JAMES SOCIETY
For those giving more than £10,000		
	
Michael Attenborough	 K 53-58
Liam and Sarah Beere	
Esmond Bulmer	 B 48-53

Henry Chan	
Munchi Choksey	
Nigel Clarke	 W 70-74
David Coubrough	 St 68-73
Mark and Katrina Dujardin	
Andrés Echavarría	
Farah Fazalbhoy	 Tu 07-11
Ian Ferris	 Sh 40-44
Carol and David Firth	 W 74-78
Michael Firth	 W 74-78
Charlie Foreman	 K 76-80
Elizabeth and David Francis	 W 51-55
Sarah and Ben Habib	 M 79-84
David Hall	 C 58-63
Gale and David Harding	 W 72-76
John Harland	 M 65-70
Mike and Dragana Hartley	
Ian and Jane Hawksworth	
Lucy and Rashid Hoosenally	 St 84-89
David Innes	 St 36-41
Brian Ip	 C 75-80
John Jackson	 Tu 43-47
Kazuhiko and Naho Kamada	
Bimal Kantaria	 M 83-88
Amanda Kentish Barnes	 D 79-81
Paul and Anne Kesterton	
The Rt Hon the Lord  
David Kirkwood	 W 45-50
The Hon Stuart Kirkwood	 W 51-56
Adrian and Lisa Knight	
Christopher Laing	
Jock Lennox	
Robert MacVicar	 W 71-73
John Magill	
George Magnus	 Sh 49-54
George Maisey	 K 99-04
Charles Maisey	 K 65-70
Simon and Mary Marchant	
Bruce McIntyre	
Greg Melgaard	
Sir Peter Miller	 SH 44-48
Timothy and Mary Mitchell	
Shahkar and Maika Mossaheb	
Bruce Pattullo	 Sh 51-56
Neil Payne	 M 57-61
Simon Penniston	 C 65-70
John Raisman	 SH 44-47
Philip Richards	
Jean Ringrose	
Sally and Jeremy Rowlands	
Miles Ruffell	
Tony Shearer	 B 62-66
Tony Smith	 B 40-44
Edward and Debbie Speed	
David Tallon	 B 54-58
Miklós Tóth	 B & Tu 89-94
Bill Turcan	 SH 56-60
Robert Vallings	 Sh 57-61
Nick Warner	 W 98-03
Harriet Warner	 RB & Tu 01-06
Kaori and Philip Whalley	 W 74-79
Jonathan Willetts	 W 09-11
Gary and Tracey Wilson	
Howard Young	
Beaufort House Trust	
Bowland Charitable Trust	
Royal Wanstead Foundation	
Rugby Fives Association Trust	
The Buffini Chao Foundation	
The Old Rugbeian Masonic Lodge	

Thank you for 
your generous 
involvement 

We are always delighted to  
celebrate the involvement and 

generosity of the Rugbeian Community.  
However, some donors prefer 

anonymity and their names are  
not recorded in this publication

1 JULY 2016 – 30 JUNE 2017

“I am only one of a plethora of young people whose lives have been changed forever 
because of your kindness and support. I cannot stress enough the impact you have  

had on so many of us and the debt of gratitude we owe you. Thank you.” 
Izaak Williams (C 08-13)

£2.2 million 
received this year



Donations of all sizes make a real difference to the work of the Arnold Foundation. It is really easy to get involved and 
there are many options. The Arnold Foundation for Rugby School is a registered charity (1095856) and all gifts can be 
made tax effectively.

•	 Donate online at www.thearnoldfoundation.net.
•	 Send us a cheque, bank transfer or standing order using our donation form.
•	� Set up a regular gift and join the 1567 Regular Giving group. Regular gifts are incredibly important as they allow 

us to plan for the future of the Foundation.
•	 Make a donation from your debit or credit card by calling the Development Office.
•	 Make a gift of shares.
•	� Join our 450 by including the Arnold Foundation or Rugby School in your Will. 

If you are overseas please call the Development Team or visit the website to find out more about:
•	 Donating to the American Friends of Rugby School for their Arnold Foundation Challenge.
•	� Supporting Arnold Foundation pupils from Hong Kong and China by making a gift to the Hong Kong Friends  

of Rugby School Limited. 
•	 Making a gift from Europe via Transnational Giving Europe.
•	 Donating to the Friends of British Schools in Canada.

If you have any questions about the Arnold Foundation or making a gift, please call us on 01788 556 139.

How to give

Arnold 
Foundation 
Board Members
Chairman
Barry O’Brien 

Ex Officio
Peter Green, Head Master
Lucinda Holmes (D 78-80), Chairman of the 
Governing Body 
Gareth Lloyd-Jones (M 80-84), President of the 
Rugbeian Society

Other Members
Claire Barnes 
Dinti Batstone (D 88-90)
David Firth (W 74-78)
Francesca Oroma Odongkara (G 05-07)
Matthew Ponsonby
Heather Smith (St 02-04)
Claire Wills

In Attendance
Kerry Wilson, Director of Development and 
Secretary to the Board
Alix Morley, Deputy Director of Development
Caroline Gladstone, Parent Liaison
Sally Rosser, Deputy Head Pastoral

THE DEVELOPMENT TEAM

Development Officer Angela Bamford
Deputy Director of Development Alix Morley
Director of Development Kerry Wilson
Database and Research Officer Evan Lack
Development Officer Christina Kotsani

the

for Rugby School
Arnold Foundation

Development Office, Rugby School
6 Horton Crescent, Rugby CV22 5DJ
Telephone: 	 +44(0)1788 556139
Email:	 development@rugbyschool.net
Website:	 www.thearnoldfoundation.net

Rugby School Registered Office
The Bursary, 10 Little Church Street, 
Rugby CV21 3AW
Telephone: 	 +44(0)1788 556260
Email:	 bursary@rugbyschool.net
Website:	 www.rugbyschool.co.uk 

Rugby School Charity  
Registration Number: 528752

The Arnold Foundation for Rugby School  
Charity Registration Number: 1095856

How to contact us

The generosity of many Rugbeians and other friends in response to our ‘If you will, they can’ campaign has brought 
us ever closer to our goal of securing 450 legacy pledges during this anniversary year. Thank you so much to everyone 
who has already pledged.

You can still get involved and create a lasting legacy for the future. There is no need to change or make your  
Will today to join us. All we are asking is for a promise to include Rugby School or the Arnold Foundation for Rugby 
School in your next or first Will. And you can make your pledge by using the ‘If you will, they can’ card or online at 
www.thearnoldfoundation.net. All those who join our 450, if they are happy for us to do so, will have their name 
included on a special commemorative plaque on The Close.

If you will, they can:

We like to keep members of the Rugby community informed about events, celebrations, 
fundraising and School news. However, if you no longer wish to receive this publication, 

please do let us know by emailing data@rugbyschool.net, using the unsubscribe  
button on our website or by calling us on 01788 556 139.

The latest news can be found on our website, www.thearnoldfoundation.net

Follow us on  www.facebook.com/ArnoldFoundation   @FloreatRugbeia 
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Recruitment is well underway for September 2018 with final interviews  
in January; it is so important that funding is available for them.  

Please get involved or talk to us about how your donation can fund a  
Rugby education for disadvantaged children from across the UK.


